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The Honorable Larry Phillips






November 13, 2006
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E


Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Over the last year, the Annexation Initiative has made considerable progress in securing a path toward city status for the Unincorporated North Highline Area: the only potential annexation area (PAA) not designated by a city for annexation and the PAA with the greatest general fund savings potential.  Most notably, I negotiated an agreement with the cities of Seattle and Burien in March to achieve three milestones:  potential annexation designation in 2006, annexation vote in 2007, local governance transition by 2009.  Achieving these milestones has required considerable commitment by all parties to fully understand the complexities and diligently address the barriers that have historically soured annexation discussions.  

With this in mind, I transmit to you an agreement with the City of Seattle that demonstrates a commitment by the county and the city to achieve the first annexation milestone by collaboratively addressing the replacement of the county’s South Park Bridge.  This agreement places no additional fiscal burden on the county; rather it clarifies and disentangles responsibility for the South Park Bridge replacement project from the annexation of North Highline.  The amalgamation of these two distinct and singularly challenging issues is not rooted in state annexation law, or state or county policy.  Nonetheless, their perceived connection has resulted in a stalemate between the county and city on the annexation of North Highline, which this agreement seeks to address.  

A brief explanation of the nexus identified by the Seattle City Council between North Highline and the South Park Bridge is included below to provide context for this agreement.  
On April 5, 2004, the Seattle City Council adopted Resolution 30666, which, among other things, requires the city, prior to proceeding with designation of the Unincorporated North Highline Area as PAA, to enter into an interlocal agreement (ILA) with the county to protect the city from assuming financial responsibility for the existing South Park Bridge, its replacement and or removal.  While I disagree with the City Council’s concern about the connection where none exists under state law between the South Park Bridge and the annexation of North Highline, I do agree that both issues need to be addressed; I am appreciative of the city’s cooperation on both efforts.  

I am transmitting an ILA that will foster progress on the annexation of North Highline and the South Park Bridge replacement project, as well as the eventual annexation of the remaining unincorporated area within Seattle’s South Park neighborhood.  The commitments made by the county reassure the city that the county will continue with its existing effort to replace the South Park Bridge, with no additional expense or liability than we currently possess, and not force that obligation on the city.  In return, the city will consider designating North Highline as a PAA, will support the county in securing federal, state, regional and local funding for the South Park Bridge replacement project, and upon replacement or removal of the existing bridge, the city will consider PAA designation and annexation of the remaining South Park Area.  This agreement will be terminated if the Seattle City Council fails to designate the Unincorporated North Highline Area as a PAA by June 1, 2007 as part of the city’s comprehensive plan amendment process.  The agreement also reflects that it is the authority and responsibility of the county to evaluate the operational safety of the existing bridge and to move forward with bridge closure and removal if the county determines that the public’s safety is at risk at any time for as long as the bridge is in unincorporated King County.
Key elements of the agreement that I would call to your attention are as follows:

City of Seattle

· The city will consider designating the Unincorporated North Highline Area as a PAA after the agreement has been adopted by the respective legislative bodies and executed by the parties.  

· Seattle will consider designation the Unincorporated South Park Area as a PAA and initiate the process of annexation of the Unincorporated South Park area only after the county has replaced or removed the existing South Park Bridge.  This will ensure continuity in the bridge replacement project and allow the county to continue to spend the road fund dollars that have already been allocated for the bridge replacement or removal.  
King County

· The county will support before all applicable planning bodies the city’s decision not to designate or annex the Unincorporated South Park area until the existing bridge has been replaced or removed.
· The county will assume lead responsibility for securing funding necessary to replace the South Park Bridge as long as the existing bridge is in operation in unincorporated King County.  Reconfirms status quo.  

· The county will commit by 2010 to initiate construction of the South Park Bridge replacement provided that the county is able to secure sufficient funding for the project from a dedicated regional, federal or local transportation funding source.  Replacement is contingent upon securing non-county funds; therefore, placing no additional fiscal burden on the county.  
· King County is financially responsible for undertaking the closure and removal of South Park Bridge as long as it is in unincorporated King County if the county determines there is a risk to safety for the traveling public.
Both Parties

· The parties will work together to secure federal, state, regional and local funding sources, including supporting the inclusion of the South Park Bridge replacement as a priority in the 2007 Regional Transportation Improvement District (RTID) proposal.  Due to the considerable competition for RTID funds, this provision is critical to achieving the county’s goal of receiving funding.  

The existing South Park Bridge, owned by King County and the city of Tukwila, is partially located within the South Park unincorporated area and the city of Tukwila.  However, it serves as a vital connection for a much larger geographic region—and the region’s connection to a critical industrial area.  King County bears the full responsibility for operating, maintaining and replacing the South Park Bridge, as the result of the county’s partial ownership and a previous agreement with the city of Tukwila.  
Replacing the 76-year old bridge, which is nearing the end of its functional lifetime, is a high priority for the county.  As such, the county, independent of annexation discussions, has dedicated significant funding toward completing the environmental impact statement for the bridge replacement project, obtained state funding for design of the preferred alternative, and is seeking funding from Regional Transportation Investment District (RTID) to complete the replacement project.  If the county does not secure federal, state, or regional funding for this project, we will not be able to replace the bridge and will need to remove it if it is determined to no longer be safe for the traveling public.
If the City of Seattle does annex the South Park unincorporated area, ownership of the roads within the area, including the South Park Bridge or its replacement, will transfer to the city per state law.   This would adversely impact the city given its own existing backlog of road and bridge projects.  Further, the county’s road fund would no longer be able to support the bridge replacement project.  Simply put, the county is able to make this bridge a priority in a manner that the city cannot.

A critical outcome for King County from any interlocal agreement on this issue is to also secure an annexation path for the small unincorporated island in Seattle’s South Park neighborhood.  

The remaining unincorporated South Park area is approximately 18 acres in size with a population of less than 200 residents.  This unincorporated island is encircled by Seattle on its land borders to the west, south and north.  The area’s northeastern border, the Duwamish River, abuts the city of Tukwila at the mid point of the river.  This agreement, if executed, would lead to the clarification of the City of Seattle’s potential commitment to serve this area.  Though it is small in comparison to many of the remaining urban unincorporated areas in King County, the unincorporated South Park area’s continued status as unincorporated despite its location in the heart of the region’s urban industrial area is a notable anomaly that needs to be rectified.  The ILA provides the opportunity to do that.  To date, Seattle has not designated there unincorporated South Park area as a potential annexation area given the city’s concern that such an act would eventually result in Seattle being financially responsible the existing South Park Bridge as well as its replacement.  This agreement allays that fear.
Most importantly, the proposed ILA clearly identifies King County’s intentions and responsibilities regarding the replacement of the South Park Bridge with respect to Seattle.  It specifies the terms of collaboration between Seattle and King County for jointly seeking funding for the South Park Bridge while it is in the South Park unincorporated area.  At its core, the agreement serves to assure the City of Seattle that it will not “inherit” the challenges of the South Park Bridge as a function of any city effort to move forward with the annexation of all or part of North Highline and responds to the explicit concern of the Seattle City Council.  In addressing this concern on the part of Seattle, the path is cleared for the Seattle City Council to proceed with consideration of designating North Highline and, at a later date, the remaining South Park unincorporated area.  Preserving this governance option is of clear benefit to the unincorporated residents of South Park and North Highline.
I am pleased with the progress the county and cities have made to achieve the first milestone, PAA designation, of our North Highline governance agreement.  Your expeditious approval of this agreement is critical to keeping this community on a pathway to annexation by 2009.  It also confirms a vital partnership with Seattle to collaboratively seek funding for the South Park Bridge.  Please feel free to contact Elissa Benson, Annexation Initiative Supervisor, at 
206-296-3414, with specific questions on the agreement.  
Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers
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